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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748




Minutes of the Meeting Held

March 4, 2008
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at the Department of Agriculture, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, March 4, 2008
Committee Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	Karen Craft, Harrington Raceway

	Charles Lockhart, Dover Downs
	Judy Davis-Wilson, DSBF

	James Boese, Harrington Raceway
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	John Hensley, Dover Downs
	Hugh Gallagher, Administrator of Racing


Members Absent
	Sal DiMario, DSOA


Others Present

	Breezy Brown, Commissioner
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the meeting to order at 10:35 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

	Approval of Minutes


	The Chairman moved to approve the February 5, 2008 Minutes, Ms. Craft seconded, and the motion passed unanimously. 

	Discussion  
   License application

  Fines & Suspensions
  Claiming Rule (6.3)

  Bleeder Rule (8.3.5.9.4)
  Taking horse urine specimen 
  (Rule 8.4.3.5.7)
  Transfer of Ownership 
  (Rule 10.2.8.3)

  Stop Lists

  Rule 9

	A copy of the current DHRC license application was passed around for possible suggestions. Two changes need to be made. Owners should list at least one horse that’s been approved for racing, and the age needs to be changed.

The Presiding Judge suggested days been done away with and much larger fines be instituted. The Chairman agreed; they should be outrageously huge to get the horsemen’s attention. The Administrator agreed; the current fines are outdated, as they were set before slots came in. 
This is not ready for discussion yet; Mr. Gallagher is still collecting info from different jurisdictions. 
This discussion was reinstituted due to a horseman who bought a training mare and didn’t think it was a fourth time bleeder. It turned out it was; Vincent Bradley’s horse would’ve been barred by most state’s rules. Mr. Egger’s recent recommendation was to do away with the times. If the horses bleed through, make it so many days and if they go off, make it so many days. This would make it easier to track. He felt that every horse bleeds at some time and Lasix is a trainer preference. If they bleed through Lasix, that’s the problem. They should have some time off. Ms. Davis-Wilson said over 80% are bleeders. Mr. Gallagher commented that the only time they want to get off it is in warmer weather. Mr. Lockhart reminded the group that Mr. DiMario’s recommendation was different. Further discussion included the Bleeder Medication veterinarian’s recording of administration levels and current rule requirements for a State Veterinarian to be present for scoping. Mr. Gallagher will speak to Dr. Baldwin about keeping a list of the Lasix levels and will put together a suggested rule. Mr. Lockhart will also present his thoughts and Mr. DiMario will be asked to submit his again.

Some horses are very dehydrated and don’t give urine samples. Mr. Lockhart said in the last couple months 25% haven’t been giving them. DHRC Administration is considering a policy where horsemen would allow the vet to administer 1 cc of Lasix if the horse did not give a sample within an hour. If the groom and the catcher are required to stay with the horse until it provides a sample, this could mean hours of time spent with one horse, and a different pay scale for catchers would need to be considered. They are currently paid by the catch. This will need further discussion at the next rules meeting. Mr. Gallagher will give an update at the next Commission meeting.

Discussion of Mr. Gallagher’s proposed language yielded the following: Insert “or the” before DHRC Administrator and delete “or the Delaware Harness Racing Commission.” The Chairman made a Motion to approve as revised, Mr. Egger seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. This will be discussed at the next Commission meeting for submission in the rule making process. 
Mr. Gallagher will give Mr. Hensley a copy of the Stop Lists, so the Race Office is aware of who has been barred.
In general, Rule 9 was written in the 1980’s, based on an old Model Rule. Mr. Gallagher will look into obtaining a more current copy. Additional comments were made on the following:
9.1.3  Replace “pari-mutuel ticket” with “recording of a wager”
9.1.3.1 We have 400 guest sites which affect our wagers. 
9.1.4.4  Mr. Lockhart asked what remedy does the track have if the wrong numbers were posted. It doesn’t seem right that the association pay that out if it was an error made by the officials. Mr. Gallagher said the rule doesn’t mention the association is responsible. There is no easy solution. 

9.1.13  Is very confusing. The whole rule should be rewritten. 
9.3.2.2.3  Regarding timely voice contact, this is not done. Delete it in its entirety.
9.4.2.5 Makes no sense if there’s an issue. Mr. Boese said the language in all the contracts is uniform. The Commission should have a list of the companies who contract with the tracks. Mr. Gallagher will look into the share point on the ARCI site.
9.5.7.3.2 This rule doesn’t allow the tracks to make the split pools. Mr. Hensley said as a bettor it makes sense not to do it the way this rule states. It’s a split pool, split based on the winning ticket. You take all the winning dollars and divide that into one price. With a split pool, with fewer tickets, you get a bigger payoff. Mr. Lockhart advocates a change to the split pool.

9.5.13.7 Delete in its entirety.

Additional comments:  Quinella was replaced by the exacta years ago. Never seen a show Quinella, etc. None of these bets are effective in today’s market. Mr. Lockhart will research other state’s rules and send the paralegal an email with suggested changes for Rule 9. 

	Upcoming Meetings

  DHRC Regular Meeting

  Rules Committee
	March 11, 2008 Dover Downs, Chesapeake Room

April 1, 2008 10:15 a.m. at Dept. of Ag. Sec.’s Conf. Room

	Adjournment


	At 12:15 p.m., having no further business, Ms. Craft moved to adjourn, Mr. Boese seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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